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The old saying “Where has the year gone” can definitely be 
assigned to this year. The months leading up to our reunion 
went quick enough but after that it flew past. Here we are in 
the weeks of Carols commitments and  other festive happen-
ings and we are even talking about Anzac day next year al-
ready.  

 

With the Centenary of the Anzac Day Battle of Villers-
Bretonneux in 1918, the marches around Australia will cele-
brate another significant milestone in Australia’s history. Are 
you marching? What’s your commitment to the day? 

 

The last association march from my memory would have 
been at the Canberra reunion so is there one last march in 
us. The reason I ask is that there just might be an opportuni-
ty to march with the HMAS Sydney and Vietnam Logistic 
Support Veterans Association in 2018. I haven’t put our 
hand up but it would be a major milestone if we could get a 
band up. 

 

2018 is to be a big year for the association with the reunion 
on the Gold Coast and it promises to be bigger than Frank-
ston which is great that we have inspired the reunion to be 
an event not to be missed. The concert in the 1000 seat the-
atre sponsored by the Twin Towns Service Club is some-
thing every playing member should try and be a part of as it  
brings us back to our roots of entertaining the masses. 

 

I have been privileged to be a part of the association as 
treasurer and website administrator and volunteer at the 
HMAS Cerberus Museum through 2017 and  I must admit I 
have not put as much time into the website this year but 
watch out in 2018. Retiring from teaching will give me more 
time to devote to this important part of our association and 
expand its user base and be a platform for more information 
to get to you our members. 

 

I would like to thank all those that provided articles for the 
mag this year and especially to LS Musician Svetlana and 
the Director of Music for making available in this edition, arti-
cles from each of the permanent Bands that could not go to 
publication. 

Have a safe Christmas and see or hear from you in the New 
Year. 

Errol. 

 THE EDITORS DESK 

Front Cover Christmas Edition 

Always with a smile on his face, Mal Codling dressed for the occasion 
sporting his own beard at the Victorian Christmas lunch at the Seaford 
RSL. With  Gail by his side the Codlings enjoyed a festive afternoon with 
the other 30  participants. 
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HMAS Cerberus Museum Message from LCDR Steven Stanke. DMUS-N 
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Letters to The Editor 

Dear Errol, 

How are you? Thank you very much for sending us the lat-
est issue of your Newsletter. I wish we would be doing the 
same… I am happy to let you know, the recipient of RAN 
Band Association Award 2017 is Petty Officer Tom Bastians 
– RAN Band South Australia. Tom will be presented with 
the award trophy and I will forward on photos of the 
presentation. 

Best wishes,  

LMUSN Svetlana Yaroslavskaya 

National Public Relations manager 

Royal Australian Navy Band 

 

Errol, 

Just found this shot in an album I have which shows the 
Sydney Port Division Reserve Band doing a Church Pa-
rade at Garden Island. Not sure there aren't some PNF 
guys augmenting the Band, as I don't remember us hav-
ing a Glockenspiel. The date on the back of the photo is 
23rd September 1970. Hope it assists. 

Bruce McIntosh - Reserve Bandsman - 1964-1975 

Errol – greetings. 

I had a phone call from Brenda Thompson – wife of Bob 
Thompson. Bob was in bands of the RAN at the same time 
approximately as me. Instrument was Clarinet, came from 
Adelaide, most recently living in Port Macquarie NSW. 
Brenda told me that Bob had passed away, result of an ag-
gressive brain tumour not all of which could be removed. 

Bob was a good mate to me in those early days, and we 
kept up a sporadic contact more recently. I know he 
attended a number of reunions, not however the most re-
cent one in Frankston. I’m sorry to be the bearer of bad 
tidings. 

Regards 

John Jones. 

Hi Errol,  

I have just returned home from hospital (September). I had a tri-

ple repair Aneurysm, all went well but the only problem I will be 

out of action until December and no driving a car for 3 months. 

You are free to pass this on if you wish. 

All the best  

Paul Farrugia. 

More than happy to let members know Paul. Catch up with you at 

one of our Victorian (Mexican) Lunches in 2018. 

Errol. 
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Presidents Report 

Ralph Daines 

Presidents Report 

The hardest column to fill is the 

Treasurers report in the off subs pe-

riod but with the sending out of 

statements to those that have not 

paid their 2017/18 dues, paid off in 

dividends. Some email addresses 

bounced back though and also a cou-

ple of postal addresses but I did have 

a good response to outstanding subs 

generally. 

I will follow up those that  didn’t re-

spond and get their updated infor-

mation. It is important that you ad-

vise me of changes of address and 

email changes, I don’t want you to 

miss out on keeping up to date with 

the association. 

As John mentioned in the secretaries 

report and the  Reunion 2018 article 

it is now important that you let us 

know whether you are attending. 

Money and the finer details of the  

reunion will be in the Summer edi-

tion of our mag. Remember the dates 

are from the 25th of October to the 

28th. 

I finish this by  again wishing you all 

well for the festive season and look 

forward to 2018 

Errol Hatch. 

 

 

Treasurer Report 

Errol Hatch 

Greetings from our idyllic lifestyle where the deer run free 

and the kangaroos use your lawn to leave "reminders". 

As the year's end approaches it is nice to look back at the 

year and see what we as an Association has accomplished.                                                                                                                

The very successful reunion in Victoria, which showcased 

the Veteran's Band and the impressive work by Errol Hatch 

in the Museum at Cerberus. The continued improvement 

in cooperation with the RAN Band with musicians joining in 

with the Veteran's Band in Frankston and for next year in 

Tweed Heads and using the Association's website and mag-

azine to put information out about the regulars, as Defence 

has stopped Department's having independent mail outs.                                                                                      

The interest shown by newer past bandies has increased 

and has been turned into new memberships. 

I’m sure our members are also members of oth-

er associations and have no trouble conforming 

to the constitutions of those clubs, but is seems 

some of our members don’t think our constitu-

tion is worthy abiding by. I have received a 

number of complaints about decisions made by 

the Management Committee and I am sure they 

have not consulted the constitution/by laws, or 

they would not have a need to complain. Our by 

laws are very fair and mirror those of many oth-

er similar organisations, if you think a change 

should be made follow the steps required and 

have the changes dealt with at the general meeting. If you 

require a copy of the constitution/by laws, contact me 

(Public Officer) and I will send you one. 

I was saddened to hear of the passing of Bob Thompson, 

60s clarinet, I served on Melbourne with Bob in 1965. I un-

derstand Bob had an inoperable brain tumour, rest in 

peace mate.  

Organising of next year reunion by John Lennon is going 

ahead with gusto, John will let you know more details later 

in the Magazine. 

Cheryle and I would like to wish all members a very merry 

Christmas and a special next year. 

Ralph      
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HMAS Cerberus Museum 

 

 

How time flies. It doesn't seem that long ago we got together to 

have Christmas in July and here we were, at the start of Decem-

ber, actually getting together for Christmas. There was a good 

number in attendance and we may have been able to have more, 

but unfortunately, the RSL were fully booked so they couldn't ac-

commodate any more. Even Santa 'Genril' Claus put in an appear-

ance which set the mood. 

 

Its always good to see so many familiar faces at our get togethers 

and this time we had some faces that joined in the 70's/80's era. 

The younglings Alan Fenney, Harry Williams and John Lucas 

came and hopefully not for the last time. As is the usual, we 

caught up on what we've been doing the last, ahem, decades and 

where we are at now. Couple this with dits and war'ies from times 

past, time marched on and the afternoon went quickly, with RSL 

staff hovering around waiting to set up for the night (tea) shift. 

 

So many of our members are still very active musically around the 

peninsula and throughout the suburbs playing in community or-

chestras, concert bands and small ensembles such as dixie & 

German bands (thanks for the "gig" Bill & Len). Others are sharing 

their knowledge and skills through mentoring and teaching in 

schools and private tutoring. 

 

The Twin Towns reunion may seem a fair way off now but I know 

some have already booked their accommodation and taking ad-

vantage to visit relatives before and after - probably drying out 

after. It won't take long until we, as an association, are together 

again performing, this time, in a 1000 seat venue - we just seem to 

be raising the bar each time we have these (please, no marching 

displays). 

 

I'm going to use the 'C' word in print and take this opportunity to 

wish all members a Merry Christmas surrounded by family and 

friends sharing good food, good times washed down with a great 

ale, red or white (whatever your persuasion) or a combination of 

all. May the bearded one dressed in red bring you everything you 

wished for and more. Finally, may the New Year bring you happi-

ness, success and a full glass. 

 

Terry  

Terry Ekin 

Victorian Report 

From Left: Mal Codling,  Mick Reed with Pam and Col Morris. Top: Barry and Pat Pollock 

enjoying the house Red: Above: Alan Fenney being accosted by the tongue of Harry 

Williams while Kerilyn Williams looks on. 
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Bill Farrell 

Western Australian Report 

NEWS FROM THE WESTERN FRONT:  

Christmas is fast approaching and with it the Westerners Annual 

Xmas Luncheon for Association members. Can you really believe 

that 2017 is nearly completed and a New Year is just on the hori-

zon? From all the responses, it would appear that we might have 

a good roll up at the RAAFA Clubrooms on 20th December with 

at least one widow already booked.  

Hopefully more acceptances will be received before this edition 

of the Magazine goes to print but readers will have to wait until 

the autumn edition to discover how we fared. On Wednesday 

7th December, your correspondent attended the Annual Lunch-

eon of the Defence Welfare Association, WA Division, where he 

met up with the representative of the Naval Officer Commanding 

WA. The rep was Commander Gavin Reeves who informed the 

writer that in 1972, as a Cadet in CERBERUS, he marched as a 

drummer in the Moomba Parade with the CERBERUS Band with 

yours truly as the Band Officer.  

That’s 46 years ago, and he is now the second-in command of 

the RAN Submarine Training School at HMAS STIRLING. It’s great 

to be able to catch up with and talk about the memories. Health-

wise, there have been no reports of any problems and all who 

have answered for the Luncheon have not indicated that they 

are suffering in any way.  

Coolangatta is less than 12 months away and there has been no 

indication as to how many will be making the trip East. There are 

2 known ones and possibly at the Luncheon we may be Able to 

get a line on anyone who may be contemplating travelling.  

All that can be said in conclusion is to wish all readers a very 

Merry Christmas and may the New Year bring everything that is 

hoped and wished for.  

Bill. 

Right: Carol and Les Kent, Sharon Hatch, 

Fran Reed, Shirley Hogg. Below: Doug An-

tonoff, The Pollocks’, The Williams’,  The 

Nurses’, Lorraine Ekin and Dee & David 

Greedy. 

Left: Our organisers, Terry & Lor-

raine Ekin with Len Nurse. Above: 

Alan Hogg, Carol & Bill Post with 

John Lucas and partner Barbara. 

Right: Maree Nurse. 
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Presidents Report Secretaries Report 

John Lennon 

 

Planning for next year’s reunion has 
now been locked in, with some minor 
tweaking to times. We have deliber-
ately kept the planned activities down 
to a minimum, mainly due to the Gold 
Coast offering such a diverse range of 
things to do and see. I am sure we may 
have the odd keen fisherman who 
would rather go deep sea fishing than 
cruise up the tweed river, which leaves 
from the same Marina as the River 
Cruise.   

The golfers have a variety of premier 
and budget courses on the Gold Coast 
to choose from, and for those who 
would rather visit some of the attrac-
tions on the top end of the Gold Coast, 
such as Movie World, Dream World, 
Sea World and the Outback Spectacu-
lar, the choices are plentiful. The great 
thing about the Gold Coast is the pub-
lic transport, including buses and light 
rail, is centrally located and makes 
moving around the coast very easy.  

The Commonwealth Games in April 
next year has meant a lot of money 
has been poured into transport infra-
structure on the coast, including the 
opening of stage 2 of the light rail 

which extends all the way from Broad-
beach to Helensvale Station.  If you 
had second thoughts about attending 
the reunion perhaps plan a holiday on 
the Gold Coast and include the reun-
ion as one of the activities on your hol-
iday. Bring along your swimmers, tow-
el, sunscreen and clothes, and the only 
thing you need to leave behind will be 
your worries.  

This addition will give a breakdown of 
activities and indicative costs for you 
to start your planning, including, from 
our previous addition, a detailed 
(updated) breakdown of accommoda-
tion costs at Twin Towns Mantra re-
sort.  

If you are attending the reunion can 
you please advise myself or Errol at 
your earliest opportunity to give us an 
indication of attending numbers.  We 
do have restrictions due to Health & 
Safety on numbers for the Meet & 
Greet and the Dinner Dance. In the 
case of the River Cruise we need at 
least 40 plus to allow us the discount-
ed price of $55 which is a $15 saving.  

If the River Cruise numbers exceed 60 
people I have the option of booking a 
second boat.  I am not sure if it is due 

to the Commonwealth games but I 
have noticed that Twin Towns Mantra 
has increased accommodation costs by 
about 7% since I posted the prices in 
the last magazine issue.  I have shown 
the new rates, with the discounted 
rates, and you should be aware that a 
non refundable $200 deposit is re-
quired on booking.  

I think you will find most accommoda-
tion places in Qld require a deposit on 
accommodation bookings.  If you want 
to take the chance of making your ac-
commodation booking after the games 
in April next year you need to make 
that call yourself.  

Now that I have done the hard sell on 
the reunion please advise if you are 
attending by sending a text to me on 
0409 722 844 or e-mail  
navy_muso@yahoo.com or use the 
band web site www.ranbandassoc.net  
to indicate your intention to attend by 
clicking the “Reunion 2018” link on the 
right hand side of the home page.  The 
booking sheet will be included in the 
next addition of the Magazine so at 
this point in time, please do not send 
money.     
 
John Lennon  

Ending on a High Note 

mailto:navy_muso@yahoo.com
http://www.ranbandassoc.net
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Seasons greeting to all from sunny Queensland. I am 

sure many of us have been busy with various commu-

nity bands, Christmas Concerts and carols by candle-

light. I play in 3 bands and have found my diary overly 

full since the beginning of December.  

The orchestra I play in was conducted by Adrian Head 

for the final series, and Adrian is ex RAN Band (late 

1990’s & early 2000’s). Adrian was awarded an Admi-

rals Commendation for musical arrangement at the 

2000 Olympics in Sydney. Adrian is a very well re-

spected conductor, musician and music educator in 

the Brisbane area. It is heartening to see so many ex 

Navy musicians represented in community and profes-

sional bands. 

I attended my first army band reunion at the Maroo-

chydore RSL this year and it was great to catch up 

with my old HMAS Sydney stepping ashore buddy 

Dean Butler. Dean was giving his new Motorhome a 

good workout, driving up from the Eyre Peninsula to 

the Sunshine Coast. I think it’s a sign of the times that 

most our conversation was centred around our health, 

and comparing medications.   

I used to beat Dean at most things, but he beat me 

hands down on the medication front. The stepping 

ashore days are a distant memory, but not forgotten. I 

received some good news on the health front with my 

latest CT Scan and Specialist review showing that I 

have now moved from Stage 2 Sarcoidosos to Stage 

1. I will continue with my current medication for the 

next 12 months with another review at the end of next 

year.  

I am aware that I am not the only member of the asso-

ciation who is suffering some form of health issue, so 

for those members who are having health issues I 

wish the best of health for the New Year.  I have found 

that no matter how much I ache, or how poorly I feel, I 

still enjoy life and look forward to every day.     

Warmest wishes to all and good health for the New 

Year.   

John Lennon 

QLD Representative   

Queensland Report 

John Lennon 

Western Australian Report 
Bill Farrell 

The winner of this year’s Farrell – Lincoln Trophy for the 

WA Band is LS Nigel Barrett, the Band’s lead trumpeter, 

bugler and Section Leader. He has been a member of the 

Band since 1988 and has displayed great dedication in all 

aspects of his work, particularly concerning bugling duties 

at commemoration services and funerals.  

He is right up to date with all matters concerning the Band 

and imparts this knowledge to other musicians by pre-

senting workshops. In 2015, he volunteered and was se-

lected to represent the RAN Band in New Zealand, gaining 

valuable experience which he passed onto the RAN Band 

WA on his return.  

He has also successfully passed a Group Leader Course as 

well as the Petty Officer Musicians promotion course. He 

has extensive management skills from his civilian employ-

ment and this augers well for his future promotion in the 

RAN.  

He displays excellent leadership and personal qualities and 

these all add up to a worthy winner of this year’s Trophy.  

Congratulations from The RAN Band Association Australia - 

wide. 



10 

 
HMAS Cerberus Museum 

 

The best option for Interstate members who are not driv-
ing is to fly into Coolangatta airport then catch a Taxi to 

Tweed Heads (Twin Towns) a distance of approx 5 klm (10 
mins by Taxi).   Having said that it has been pointed out to 

me that some Capital & Provisional cities don’t operate 
regular flights and it may necessitate staying additional 

days to co ordinate flights to and from Coolangatta Airport. 
The other option is to fly into Brisbane Airport.  I have pro-
vided some information for those who may consider this 

option and the time and cost getting from Brisbane Airport 
to Tweed Heads. 

The Train from Brisbane Airport goes to Varsity 
Lake on the Gold Coast without having to change. The trip 
is just under 2 hours and costs $35.15c one way. The Route 
760 bus leaves Varsity Lakes station and goes via Robina 
Town Centre, Varsity Lakes, The Pines, Coolangatta Airport 
then Tweed Heads which takes about 40 minutes. As you 
can see it is a bit of hassle from Brisbane Airport to Tweed 
Heads which could take you up to 3 hours or more, plus 
the cost.  The other option is CONXION Airport Transfers 
who offer transfers from Brisbane Airport to Mantra Twin 
Towns Resort for $118 One Way for 2 people. 

  

Veterans Band Rehearsal  

Thursday 25
th
 (13:00 to 17:00) 

Thursday the 25th Oct 19 has been confirmed for 
the veteran’s band rehearsal. We have decided 1pm to 
5pm as the allocated rehearsal time. This will allow for 
members who may be running late due to flights, booking 
into Accommodation etc. Stands will be supplied so just 
bring Music and Instruments. For those Veteran band 
members who are flying into the Gold Coast you may need 
to opt for earlier flights where possible. Unless advised 
otherwise, rehearsal will take place in the Showroom on 
the Top floor of the Twin Towns Club. You will be advised 
of any changes to the rehearsal venue or times. 

 
Meet & Greet  

Thursday 25
th
 (19:00 to 22:30) 

The Meet & Greet has been booked for Thursday 
evening in the VISIONS Room from 1700 to 22:30 and is 
located in the Mantra Accommodation tower which is part 
of the Twin Towns Services Club complex. For those who 
want to kick on without interruption you can take the sky 
walk to the main club area and entertain yourself until 2am 
in the Morning. 

COST: $35 

Tweed River Cruise  

Friday 26
th
 (09:30 to 14:00) 

We have confirmed a  Northern Rivers rainforest 
cruise on Friday with “Tweed Endeavour Cruises”.  This 
tour departs at 9:30am from the wharf complex at the end 
of Wharf St, which is on the same street as the club and 
within walking distance for the spritely members. The tour 
lasts 4.5 hours and includes a BBQ Lunch and cruises up 
the tweed river as far as Historic Tumbulgum. There is a 
cap of 60 on this tour however we do have the option of 
filling up another boat. 

COST: $55 (Min 40 Booked) 

AGM 

Friday 26
th
 (15:00 to 16:00) 

The AGM has been confirmed for 3pm on Friday in 

the ANZAC room behind the RSL Sub Branch office in the 

Mantra Tower.  

Aarvark & Arrow Micro Brewery 

Saturday 27
th
 (10:00 to 14:00) 

On Saturday for those who want to have a few 

beers and spin heaps of yarns a lunch time BBQ at the 

AARDVARK & ARROW Micro Brewery at Varsity Lakes has 

been negotiated with the owner and proprietor who just 

happens to be Guy Scruton, Trombone and ex PO Musician 

70 & 80’s. 

COST: Yet to be Determined 

Dinner Dance 

Saturday 27
th
 (19:00 to 22:30) 

The Formal Dinner will also be held in the VISIONS 

room on Saturday night. 

COST: $85   

Veterans Band Sound Check 

Sunday 28
th
 (10:00 to 12:00) 

Veterans band Sound check. 

 

 

 

Reunion 2018—Tweed Heads 25th to the 28th of October 

John Lennon 

Getting To Coolangatta 
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Veterans Gala Concert 

Sunday 28
th
 (14:00 to 16:00) 

 

The Veterans Band Gala concert will be held in the Showroom at the Twin Towns Club. Further information on the Veter-
ans Band including music program and instrumentation will be disseminated by Ralph Daines. This event will be ticketed and organ-
ised by Twin Towns so at this stage we are not in a position to offer free tickets or discounts.  Having said that, as we get closer to 
the event and start more detailed planning we will endeavour to try and secure discounted tickets if possible.  

Tweed Heads Accommodation 

The Tweeds Heads area allows for varying types of accommodation from Caravan Parks, Budget, Resort and Premier ac-
commodation options. Twin Town Services club offers excellent accommodation at their Mantra Resort Tower which is intercon-
nected to the Services club, and will allow you to stagger home at any time of day and night in complete safety and comfort with-
out ever leaving the air conditioning.  Now that we have confirmed Twin Towns Services Club as our reunion venue all members are 
entitled to a 10% discount on their accommodation best prices at the Mantra Resort. You will be required to place a $200 non re-
fundable deposit and be aware that best prices can fluctuate.  You will need to ring and quote the “Royal Australian Navy Band As-
sociation Reunion 25th - 29th October 2018. You cannot receive the discount if you book on line with Mantra so you will need to ring  
1800 192020 to book . I have set out some examples of the accommodation types showing best prices (with recent increases) and 
what you would save with the discount. 

Mantra – Twin Towns Coolangatta Accommodation Prices for 4 nights 

Thur 25th Fri 26th Sat 27th Sun 28th Oct 2018  

NOTE: Prices have increased since last newsletter 

ROOM TYPE                                       BEST PRICE                         10% DISCOUNT 

HOTEL KING ROOM                                           $814                                     $732 
2 guests 
 
HOTEL ROOM                                                      $862                                     $775 
(Bed & Breakfast) 2 guests 
 
ONE BEDROOM APARTMENT                           $862                                     $775 
2 Guests (1 extra) 
 
HOTEL KING SUITE                                              $954                                     $858 
 2 Guests (1 extra) 
 
HOTEL DELUX TWIN ROOM                               $954                                     $858 
2 Guests (2 extra)                                         
 
TWO BEDROOM DUAL KEY APARTMENT        $1,188                                   $1069 
4 Guests (1 extra) 
 
TWO BEDROOM APRTMENT                              $1,188                                  $1069 
4 Guests (1 extra) 
 
THREE BEDROOM APARTMENT                          SOLD OUT                              
6 guests (1 extra) 
 
TWO BEDROOM PENTHOUSE                             $1,560                                   $1404 
4 Guests (1 extra) 
 

If you want to save further on the discount I would suggest pairing up with another couple for the Two Bedroom Apart-
ments and split the cost. This would mean the cost would come down to $530 per couple which is very good value for a 4.5 rated 
resort on the Gold Coast. Where I have added extra person you would pay additional for that extra person. I would suggest if you 
are thinking of sharing the cost by booking a 2 bedroom apartment that you get in early, as I am aware that the 3 bedroom apart-
ments are sold out, which makes me think the 2 bedroom apartments may go quickly. If you intend to stay at Mantra my recom-
mendation would be, get in early to ensure you have secured your accommodation.  

John. 
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A Musicians Profile: A Royal Marines Band Brat: Tom Challis 

Hi Errol, 

Thanks for the newsletter. I always enjoy the read. A friend of 
mine has asked he if he could include an article in the next news-
letter. His father was a Bandmaster in the Royal Marines before, 
during and after WW2. I have attached his article for your con-
sideration. 
Many Thanks, 
Ed Thring  
 

My name is Thomas (Tom) Challis and I was born in Berwick 

Upon-Tweed, Northumberland on the 12th February 1945. My 

father also named Tom Challis joined the Royal marines Band 

Service at the age of 14 years in 1934 and served for 26 years 

discharging in 1960. He played violin, clarinet and saxophone. 

During the world war 2 my father served in HMS Manchester, a 

Town-class light cruiser (1937–1942) on Malta convoys and 

HMS Berwick, a County-class cruiser (1926–1948) on Russian 

convoys. Per capita the Royal marines Band Service lost more 

members than any other branch of the armed services with the 

exception of Bomber Command. 

 

At the time of my birth my father was a band corporal (RMBX 

694) serving in the Royal Marines Band Service on board HMS 

Berwick, a County-class heavy cruiser (1927–1946). Around the 

time of my first birthday my mother and I joined my father at his 

next posting which was HMS Pembroke, a shore establishment at 

Chatham. We remained at HMS Pembroke until 1947 when my 

father had another seagoing draft, this time to the band of HMS 

Norfolk, a County-class heavy cruiser (1928–1950) as part of the 

Ceylon Squadron. So once again my mother and I had to do with-

out my father for another Two and a half years. 

 

When I was older my father told me of an interesting incident 

that happened whilst he was aboard HMS Norfolk. This was dur-

ing the Partition of India. HMS Norfolk steamed north from Cey-

lon to represent Great Britain. On the day of Partition (I think it 

was in New Delhi), Lord Louis Mountbatten and his wife Edwina 

were in attendance along with Indian officials Neru, Ghandi, Ji-

nah and the HMS Norfolk RM Band. At this time the Union Flag 

was still at the top of the flagstaff. After the speeches the flag 

lowering ceremony took place as the Union Flag was lowered for 

the last time to the strains of “God Save The King”. The Colour 

Party folded the Flag and it was reverently handed to Lord 

Mountbatten, the last Viceroy of India. A minutes silence was 

observed, and then the RM Band started playing the new Indian 

National Anthem. Half a million Indians erupted with cheering, 

back slapping and hugging. 

 

A footnote to this was the Royal Marines Band of HMS Norfolk 

had the honour to be the last Military Band to play “God Save 

The King” in India, and the first Military Band to play the Indian 

National Anthem. My father’s absence went very slowly for my 

mother, but thankfully my father’s parents lived nearby which 

was a great comfort to my mother. At the completion of his tour 

of duty in HMS Norfolk my father was once again posted to 

HMS Pembroke.  

 

Whilst at HMS Pembroke my father was promoted to Bandmas-

ter, and after a few months he was drafted for 4 months to HMS 

Triumph, a Colossus-class light fleet aircraft carrier which was 

with the West Indies Squadron. Triumph remained alongside for 

the 4 months my father was with her and the band was employed 

for ceremonial occasions. 

 

 

In April 1953 Bandmaster Challis was drafted to Royal Marines 

School of Music, at Deal. My family had been allocated the only 

Married Quarter located in East Barracks. It was situated above 

the NAAFI and was known as the “Canteen Quarter”. At this 

stage there was over 500 Junior Musicians and Drummers under 

training aged from 14 to 18 years, at which stage they passed out 

to join one the Royal Marines Fleet Bands. 

 

Between 1600 hrs and 1700 hrs the boys had personal instrumen-

tal practice. Try and imagine 500 boys practicing scales and the 

odd parts of musical scores all at the same time on different in-

struments. The noise was to say the least very loud and in some 

cases resembled being near a cockatoo’s cage. Some of you may 

remember a British Trumpeter called Eddy Calvert. His big hit 

was    Apple Pink and Cherry Blossom White.   During individual 

practice, a trumpet/cornet player would start playing Eddy Cal-

vert’s song. All the other boys would stop and then join in. It was 

like listening to a 500 piece dance band, an incredible sound. 

 

One evening when I was outside of East Barracks I heard the 

sounds of Apple Pink and Cherry Blossom White drifting from 

the boys practice area and noticed couples who were walking by 

to stop, listen for a moment, and then start dancing on the foot-

path. Such was the affect that the RM School of Music had within 

the community. 

 

As a young boy growing up in a Royal Marines Establishment I 

was restricted to where I could and could not go. I was however 

allowed some freedom of movement to explore the Barracks 

when the band boys were on leave. At 8 years of age I did a lot of 

exploring. Barrack rooms always smelt of wet serge. My favour-

ite place was the cemetery next door to the NAAFI. Around the 

walls were the original grave stones. East Barracks was built as a 

prison for French POWs during the Napoleonic war and, after a 

while it became apparent that it would be more useful as a Hospi-

tal for Sailors and Marines wounded in sea actions. 

 

There was an open area in the centre of the cemetery and the 

band boys would often play football there. To my delight I was 

always invited to play with them. Many happy memories were 

created on that little patch of grass. Serving in the Corps at that 

time was a Marine named John Savage, he was the Corps heavy 

weight boxing champion. He would come into the cemetery and 

start to train, jogging and  shadow boxing etc. He had a large 

Pussers kit bag filled with saw dust hanging from the bow of a 

tree. When he wanted to do some bag work he would lift me up 

and I would hang onto the rope with my legs crossed whilst he 

pummelled the bag. At the end of each training session he would 

always give me 3d. (2 cents). 

 

During ‘stand easy’ the Bandmasters would gather at our kitchen 

for morning tea. I was always around and loved to listen to their 

conversations. Some of these Bandmasters included Tom Lam-

bert, Bill Greasley, Jan Harwood, Fred Tobin, Jimmy Pottle, and 

many more. Tom Lambert was later to serve with the Royal Aus-

tralian Navy Band. My father also told me that he had a number 

of friends that transferred to the RAN Band as well. 

Coronation Day was spent in the Sergeants’ Mess watching the 

ceremony on TV. Unfortunately the reception was not very clear 

but it was an experience I will never forget. 

 

 

At the completion of my father’s Two and a half years posting at 

the RM School of Music, Deal he was posted to the Mediterrane-
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an Fleet at Malta GC. This posting was a married accompanied 

draft which pleased both my mother and me. 

 

The Mediterranean Fleet Band was split into two bands known as 

‘A’ and ‘B’ bands.  ‘A’ Band was under the command of Com-

missioned Bandmaster Harold Newcome, and  ‘B’ Band was un-

der command of Bandmaster Tom Challis my father. My father’s 

band was stationed at HMS Phonecia, Manoel Island. We lived in 

a flat at Gzira and only stayed there for about three weeks before 

we had to move because the water was undrinkable. My family 

then moved to a place called Mosta in the centre of the Island. It 

was such a relief as the water there was potable and sweet to 

drink. I attended the Royal Navy school there called Tal 

Handaque. The headmaster was a Royal Naval Captain. There 

was also about 20 Naval officer schoolies, and numerous contract 

teachers from the UK. It was a huge school consisting of just over 

2000 children of Navy, Army and Air Force parentage. 

 

While my father was posted to the Mediterranean Fleet the Suez 

Crisis happened.  Troops and equipment came onto the Island in a 

never ending stream. It must have been like the South of England 

in the build up to D-Day. Ships of all sizes in the Grand Harbour. 

I have never seen such a flotilla of ships. I am sure a person could 

have walked from the Custom’s House steps to Fort St. Angelo 

without getting their feet wet. My father’s ‘B’ band embarked on 

board HMS Manxman, a fast minelayer for the duration of the 

crisis. The build up ceased and the assault started. Airfields first 

followed by Port Said, all were taken and held. A few weeks later 

all the boys came home. 

 

We spent two more glorious years on Malta. My father often took 

the band on ‘showing the flag’ trips all over the Med. He took ‘B’ 

band to Monaco for Grace Kelly’s wedding to Prince Ranier and 

also to Sicily on a Mine Sweeper. It was the only band ever to sail 

in a mine sweeper and to my knowledge has never happened 

since. 

 

Prior to his discharge in 1960 my father was offered the position 

of director of music of the Royal New Zealand Navy Band, but 

decided that he would opt for civvy street instead. 

I hope you enjoyed the memories of a Royal Marines Band Brat. 

My association with the Royal Marines Band through my father 

lead me to join the Royal Marines and the Royal Navy where I 

served in the Fleet Air Arm. 

 

Regards 

Tom Challis  
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